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Thl melting was callld to order at 3.15 p.m.

AGENDA ITEM 181 IMPLEMENTATION OF THE DECr,ARATION ON THE GRANTINO OF INDEPENDENCE
TO COLONIAL COUNTRIES AND PEOPLES (A/44/23 (Part VI), A/44/139, 178, 236, 291, 303,
355, 463, 4771 A/AC.I09/975 ~nd Add.l, 976-078, 979 and Add.l, 980, 982-990,
992-998, 999/Rev.l, 1000, 1007 and Corr.1)

AGENDA ITEM 1161 INFORMATION FROM NON-SELF-GOVERNING TERRITORIES TRANSMITTED UNDER
ARTICLE 73 A OF THE CHARTER OF THE UNITED NATIONS (A/44/23 (Part IV), A/44/262, 553)

AGENDA ITEM 1181 IMPLEMENTATION OF THE DECLARATION ON THE GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE
TO COLONIAL COUNTRIES AND PEOPLES BY THE SPECIALIZED AGENCIES AND THE INTERNATIONAL
INSTITUTIONS ASSOCIATED WITH THE UNITED NATIONS (A/44/23 (Part IV), A/44/297 and
Add.1 and 21 A/AC.l09/L.1705, E/1989/112)

AGENDA ITEM 121 REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (A/44/3 (chaps. I and
VI»

AGENDA ITEM 1191 UNITED NATIONS EDUCATIONAL AND TRAINING PROGRAMME FOR SOUTHERN
AFRICA (A/44/557)

AGENDA ITEM \201 OFFERS BY MEMBER STATES OF STUDY AND TRAINING FACILITIES FOR
INHABITANTS OF NON-SELF-GOVERNING TERRITORIES (A/44/613)

G.e.n~.r~.L~.eDM& (.QQnt i nue~)

1. ~-il~HQk£ (Zimbabwe) said his delegction noted with satisfaction the many
successes that had been achieved in the area of decolonization, thanks to historic
General Assembly resolut~on 1514 (XV). However, because of the obstructionist
tendencies of certain colonial Powers, colonialism had not yet been cO..pletely
eliminated. Thus, in Namibia, the Pretoria regime was not adhering t~ its
commitments under Security Council resolution 435 (1978). The South-West African
Territorial Forces had not been dismantled, the Koevoet r.emained e problem,
restrictive laws continued to be operational, and certain official declarations were
far from encouraging. There had also been a marked increase in the intimidation ef
SWAPO cadres. Urgent action must be taken to remedy the situation. An increase in
UNTkG police units and electoral monitors would be a welcome development. It was
to be hoped that the United Nations would ensure the success of the Namibian
post-election period. His delegation gave ~redit to SWAPO for its tenacity in the
face of overwhelming odes, to the Government ol Angola for its unflinching
solidarity and to Cuba for its sacrifices in checking the ~~~~l~ war machinery.

2. The provisi~ns of General Assembly resolution 1514 (XV) should also apply to
the vestiges of colonialism in other dependent Territor~es. His Government hoped
that the question of New Caledonia, among others, would be resolved in a manner
which respected the rights and aspirations of all the inhabitants of the Territory,
including the indigenous population, in accordance with the principles of
decolonization.
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(Mr. Sithol•• Zimbabwe)

3. While his delegation had be.n encourag.d by apparent signs of mov.m.nt on th.
qu.stion of W.st.rn Sahara, it noted with dismay that Morocco had d.cided to
su.pend the n.gotiation proc.ss. Th. final r.sort to arm.d .truggl. by th.
courag.ous p.opl. of Western Sahara was a 1.gitimat. act to attain th.ir sacr.d
right of b.ing masters of th.ir own d••tiny. Zimbabwe hOP'd that Morocco would
r.ali •• the gravity of the situation and that OAU and the United Nation. would be
able to continu. the gOOd-offices proc.... The joint propo.al. by OAU and the
United Nations enshrined in the agre.ment of 30 Augu.t 1988 to hold, und.r their
supervi.ion, a referendum on .elf-d.termination in th. Territory, without any
administrative or military constraints, remained a sound basis for resolving the
problem.

4. Mr•• DIAHATARIS (Cyprus) .aid that her delegation welcom.d the international
.fforts to spe.d up the good-office. proce•• for a just and final .ettl.ment to the
conflict of West.rn Sahara. It was a1.0 happy to note the promi.ing developments
mentioned in the report of the S.cretary-General (A/44/634). The meeting between
Morocco and the Frente POLISARIO in January 1~89 had marked a turning-point, and
she hoped such contact. would continue. A Special Repre.entativ. of the
S.cr.tary-General for West.rn Sahara had b.en appointed to monitor the
impl.m.ntation of the ••ttl.ment proposals accepted by the parti.s, and a United
Nations T.chnical Commilsion had b••n s.t up to facilitate and acc.l.rat. the
proc.ss. Finally, the proc.ssing of data coll.cted in the 1974 Spanish c.nsus in
West.rn Sahara, which would s.rv. as th. basil for the pr.paration of a vot.rs'
list for the r.fer.ndum, was well und.r way.

5. Much remain.d to b. done, how.ver. What was of cardinal importanc. was the
recognition on the part of both parties that the ultimate objective in West.rn
Sahara was to enable its people to exercise thei, inalienable right to
self-determination and independence in a free and fair referendum, without any
administrative or military constraints.

6. Mr. SMIIH (United Kingdom) laid that his country's record on decolonization
was good, Forty-nine countries that had at one time been administered by the
United Kindgom were now Members of the United Nations. Only 10 Territories
remained under British administration, compared with 43 when the Unit.d Nations had
been established.

7. Regardless of the size of the Territory and the number of people involved, the
wish of the inhabitants had remained the guiding principle of his Government's
policy. Its aim was to ensure that the people decided for themselves what kind of
political future they wanted. Too often, however, Members of the United Nations
equated self-determination solely with independence and forgot that there were
other choices. The peoples of the remaining British dependent Territories had
chosen to retain their linka with the United Kingdoml they had not be~n forced to
do so. Each Territory was in a position, through its own democratic political
structure, to reach a decision on its future relation~hip with the United Kingdom.
His Government remained r~ady to respond positively in cases where independence was
the constitutionally expressed wish of the people concerned.
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8. Actually, the term "Non-Self-Governing Territory" had become misleading. The
United Kingdom remained responsible for the external relations, defence and
security of its dependent Territories, and scrupulously observed its obligations
under Article 73 of the United Nations Charter. But in ~'l other respects, the
Territories governed themselves through democratically elected systems of
government. His Government believed it had been successful in developing
self-government as mandated in the United Nations Charter.

9. With regard to the organization of work, his delegation agreed with others
that it was time to take a good look at the procedures ot the United Nations in the
field of decolonization to determine how they might be adapted to changing times.
Other pressing problems were being brought to the attention of the United Nations,
whose resources were limited. Hence, it might be advisable to rationalize the work
of the Fourth C~mmittee, the Committee of 24 and its two SUb-committees in order to
avoid the considerable overlapping which occurred at present, for example, in the
discussion of draft ~esolutions. Likewise, it might be advisable to combine
certain agenda items and to consider every two years certain items which changed
little from year to year, or even to eliminate some. The Committee owed it to the
peoples of the Territories remaining on its agenda to adopt a more pragmatic and
rational approach to its work.

10. ML...-fll..».-e. (France) said that alth, ugh France still had reservations about the
consideration by the United Nations of the question of New Caledonia, which fell
within its exclusive sovereignty, that would not in any way prevent it from keeping
Member States fully informed about the prospects facing that Territory.

11. Since June 1988, stability and law and order had been restored in New
Caledonia, thanks to the constructive dialogue initiated under the ausplces of the
French Prime Minister between the leaders of the two main opposing parties. which
had culminated in the signing of the agreements of 26 June and 20 August 1988.
Those agreements, which had been approved by the French pecple in a referendum held
on 6 November 1988, made provision for the Caledonians to express their wishes for
the future of the Territory in 1998, in a referendum on self-determination. TIle
only persons eligible to participate in that referendum would be those who had been
continuously resident in New Caled~nia for more than 10 years. Until that point,
the development of the Territory would be the responsibility of elected bodies from
the provinces, furnished with very extensive decentralized powers, and would be
promoted by a policy of economic expansion and social justice.

12. He paid homage to two of the principal architects of reconciliation, who had
been assassinated sevoral months previously. The asssssins had none the less
failed to attain their objective, namely, to undermine the foundations of the newly
restored confidence, and the agreements were being implemented in all areas, on
schedule and in accordance with the stipUlated procedures. The new territorial
institutions were in place. Three provinces vested witn a large degree of autonomy
had come into existence and had e]p'(·ted tIll" i: dssemblies on the basis of universal
suffrage, with a high electoral turn-out, 8~ ~~r cent of the voters having
demonstrated their confidence in the organizations which had signed the agreements,

I . .•
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(M~An~ Frence)

while parties opposed to the process had suffered a sharp set-back. Furthermore, a
large number of legislative and statutory measures, drawn up in close consultation
between France and the Territory, had been adopted in preparation for the futurel
an administrative personnel training programma, me~sures relating to agriculture
and land ownership, initiatives to develop Kanak culture, and the promotion of
bJlateral contacts with other countries in the region. The state of implementation
of the agreements was being monitored on a regular basis. The Prime Minister and
members of the French Government had already made several visits to the Territory,
and a committee responsible for monitoring the agreeme~t~ had just met, with the
parttcipation of the signatory organizations.

13. The harmonious integration of the Territory in the Pacific region os a whole
was also im~ortant for the future of New Caledonia. His Government had taken
measures to promote active participati~n by the Territory in regional co-operation
and had noted with interest the favourable ~esponse of all the Pacific nations
towards the agreements, which would provide the ideal conditions for the peoplt to
express themselv~s freely and democratically, in a fully informed manner, on the
SUbject of their own destiny.

14. Mr. MAHMOUD (Mauritania) stated that the present world situatic)n was
characterized by the growth of detente in international relations. The conflict in
Namibia was nearing settlement and the Namibian people would at last be able to
enjoy full sovereignty and to demonstrate, in free general elections, their mass
support for SWAPO.

15. Mauritania welcomed the efforts by the United Nations to find a solution to
the question of Western Sahara, such as the implementation by the Secretary-General
of practical measurf'S to organize a referendum on self-determination, the
establishment of a technical monitoring commission and the commitment shown by the
Secretary-General of the United Nations and the current Chairman of OAU to pursue
their mission of good offices. The Western Sahara problem had lasted too long, and
the Mauritanian people, who had been directly affected by it for a number of years,
continued to suffer from its adverse effects. Mauritania would spare no effort to
ensure that peace was achieved, and ardently hoped that a just and final settlement
could soon be reached on the basis of the joint proposals put forward by the United
Nations and OAU in August 1988.

16. Mr. P~~~~~AM (Thailand), recalling that decolonization stemmed from the
principle of equality of rights and thp. universal right te self-determination
enshrined in the Ch~rt~r of the United Nations, stated that i~ Namibia, after more
than a century of colonialism and almost 30 years of diplomatic efforts,
independence could become a reality. It was, however, necessary to ensure that
South Africa scrupUlously adhered to all the provisions of the United Nations
plan. Thailand, for its own part, would be sending personnel te join UNTAG in
overseeing the electoral process. There had also been developments in the
situation in South Africa, as was witnessed by the release from prison of members
of the African National Council (ANC). But many other opponents of the regime
remained incarcerated. The policy o[ ~~LtP~iQ was leading the country to its
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(Mr. Pibulsonggram. Thailand)

ruin. and only the eradication of that racist system, a stain on humanity, would
make it possible to establish peace and security in the regIon.

17. With regard to Western Sahara, Thailand welcomed the efforts by the
Secretary-General of the United Nations and the Chairman of OAU to ensure the
holding of a referendum on self-determination, without any administrative or
military constraints. It hoped that the recent meetings between Morocco and the
Frente POLISARIO would be a positive stimulus to the process ef settling the
conflict.

18. The economic and social situation in Africa was a matter of deep concern and
necessitated an intensification of international co-operation, on the understanding
that each recipient country must retain its sovereign right to decide what suited
it best. For its part, Thailand would continue to do its utmost to facilitate the
implementation of the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic
Recovery and Development.

19. In the convicticn that education was the key to development, Thailand would
offer a number of scholarships in 1990 to inhabitants of Non-Self-Governing
Territories. Much had already been done for those Territories in the political
field, and it was now essential to complete that work by improving their economic
and social situation.

20. Mrs. AGUILERA (Mexico) reaffirmed her country's opposition to any form of
colonialism. The competent agencies of the United Nations were making good ground
in their combined endeavour to secure the right of all peoples to determine their
own destiny. The international community, provided it remained steadfast, would
eventually vanquish a colonial phenomenon which, although it had become more
subtle, had always had only one aim, namely, to perpetuate subjugation.

21. Mexico, as a member of the United Nations Council for Namibia, was followi."?
with close attention the implementation of the Security Council resolutions and ~he

preparations for free and fair elections under the supervision of the United
Nations. It was essential to ensure that those elections ushered in genuine
independence and genuine freedom in the Territory, for that would to a large extent
determine the stability and security of the entire region.

22. The opening of a dialogue on the Malvinas between Argentina and the United
Kingdom and the establishment of bilateral relations were positive steps. It was
to be hoped that the two countries would fully normalize their relatJins so that
they might arrive at a just and definitive solution.

23. With respect to the Western Sahara, direct negotiations between the Frente
POLISARIO and Morocco were a welcome development. The solution to the problem,
based on the framework proposed by resolutions of the United Nations and the
Organization of Afri;an Unity (OAU), remained a referendum for self-determination,
supervised by the international community. The results of mediation efforts,
contained in the Secretary-General' s report (A/44/634), we'·e encouraging.

I • ••
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24. MexicQ endorsed the resolutiQns cQncerning New CaledQnia adQpted by the
General Assembly and the Special CQmmittee on DecolQnization; thQse resQlutiQns
alone would facilitate the achievement of an p.ffective and lasting sQlution tQ the
problem.

25. Mr. LABANI (United Republic of Tanzania) said that in spite of the progress
made in the area of decolonization, there were still pockets of colQnialism with a
total population of approximately 3 million peQple, who were looking to the United
Nations for assistance in their liberation struggles. For its part, his country
was committed to work toward those objections.

25. Nevertheless, the task was a challenging Qne. Even as the United Nations plan
fQr the independrnce of Namibia was being launched, members of SWAPO cadres and
their suppQrters continued to be the subjected to acts of intimidation and the
South African regime, as indicated by the Secretary-General in his report S/20883,
was still not in full compliance with its Qbligations, maintaining certain Qf the
most reprehensible aspects of its administration or attempting to tamper with
pre-election procedures. The United Nations must ensure that the elections were
free and fair so that it might soon welcome among its members a Government which
was truly representative of the majority of the Namibian people.

27. With regard to Western Sahara, the direct negotiations held in February 1989
between the Frente POLISARIO and Morocco represented a step toward the solution
advocated by the Organization of African Unity and the United Nations. His
delegation welcomed also the declaration of a cease-fire by the Frente POLISARIO,
which was at once a confidence-building measure and a contribution to efforts to
settle the conflict. Yet, far from responding in a positive manner, Morocco
continued to maintain a strong military presence in the territory, where
hostilities were said to have resumed, and to refuse new direct negotiations with
the Frente POLISARIO. Such an attitude constituted a serious impediment to the
holding of a peaceful and fair referendum free from any military or administrative
constraints. Tanzania supported the inalienable right of the Sahrawi people to
self-determination and urged the two parties concerned to resume direct
negotiations immediately and to co-operate fully with the mediating bodies. In
that connectinn, he wished to express particular appreciation for the efforts of
the United NatlQns Secretary-General and the current Chairman of OAU.

28. Mr. P0LOWCZYK (Poland) stressed the importance of the Declaration Qn the
Granting of Independence to ColQnial Countries and Peoples, which had enabled
CQlonial countries to achieve independence and thus to join other countries in
shaping world policy. Nevertheless, independence had nQt been gained by all and
there still remained about three million human beings dominated by powerful
economic and strategic interests and the annexationist tendencies of certain
States.

29. In Namibia, the United Nations settlement plan was being implemented, and
despite concerns about irregularities, which threatened the election process, it
was to be hoped that the efforts of the Security Council, the Secretary-General and

I • ••
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(Mr. Polowcayk, Poland)

UNTAO would enable the territory to take its place in the very near future among
the independent nations.

30. Poland had noted with great interest new ractors which could facilitate the
resolutIon of the conflict in Western Sahara. Noteworthy among them were the
direct contacts which had been established between the parties to the conflictl the
arrangements between the United Nations and Morocco concerning the implementation
of the Settlement Proposals I and the regional co-operation which had b.en greatly
facilitated by the good offices of the United Nations Secretar1-0eneral and the
current Chairman of OAU.

31. With regard to New Caledonia, the international community should promote the
openlng of a dialogue that would take into consideration the interests of all the
parties concerned.

32. A number of small territories remained colonized in order to serve the
military and economic intere~ts of other countries. Those situations represented
potential threats to the security and stability of the regions concerned. The
privilegeH of the colonilers mUbt never be confused with the rights of the
colonized. The Charter of the United Nations demanded the immediate and
unconditional implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to
Colonial Countries and Peopl.s with respect to all territories undel" colonial rule,
regardless of their population, size, geographical location and economic
potential. Those territories were entitled to exercise their right to
self-determination free from external pressures and influences. Attempts to modify
the status of those territories unilaterally, as had been the case with the Trust
Territorl of the Pacific Islands, constlt~ted a vlolation of the Charterl it was
not up to the colonial Powar to determine whether or not a territory under its
control was self-governing - only the Security Council was competent to decide that
question.

33. M~~.KUNPA (Zambia) said that in various areas of the world, regional conflicts
which until recently had seemed intractable were on the verge of peaceful
settlement. That was true in Western Sahara, where the issue was clearly one of
decolonization. It was essential that the solution there should be based on the
exercise of the inalienable ri9~t of the popUlation concerned to self-determination.
As a consequence, in its resolution AHG/Res.104 (XIX), OAU had requested the
parties to the cOh:lict to open direct negotiations. With the United Nations, OAU
had elaborated peace proposals advocating a referendum without military or
administrative pressures I the Frente POLISARIO, for its part, had proclaimed a
cease-fire in order to create a favourable climate for a peaceful settlement. But
Morocco had turned a deaf ear and continued to maintain its forces in the
territory, even though it was essential that those forces should be withdrawn.
While the opening of direct negotiations between the two parties at the beginning
of 1989 had been a positive step, it was to be hoped that there would be further
negotiations and also a cease-fire on both sides, that being the only way to
resolve the problem. His country supported the good offices of the United Natio7~s

Secretary-General and the current Chairman of OAU. There was no donbt that
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those efforts had been responsible for the positive developments in the situation,
as indicated in document A/44/634.

34. M.f.L ~A.VtJA (F ij i) said that all individuals yearned to be independent and
self-sUfficient but not everyone agreed on the means to achieve that end, and from
that controversy came the difficulties of decolonization. Oecolonization should be
based on three principles. First, any attempt at demographic mani~ulation must be
stopped, in order to assure that those participating in the process of
self-determination were fully eligible to do so. Secondly, th~ choice must be left
to the people, after they had been made fully aware of all the optionsl and those
options should not be restrictive. Lastly, the international community must ensure
that the administrating Power respected the decision of the population. It WbS
heartening to see that those three principles were currently operating in the
settlement of the confli~t in Namibia. Although there were differences in
aspirations, the views and hopes of everyone should be taken into consideration I in
addition, flexibility was important even if it meant less than rigorous adherence
to deadlines, so that the final goal could be attained.

35. There were signs of progress in other territories also. That was the case in
the Falkland rsl~nds (Malvinas) and in Western Sahara, where the parties concerned
should co-operate fully with mediators from the Organization of African Unity anll
the United Nations.

36. His delegation commanded the Government of New Zealand for its consistent
determination to administer the population of Tokelau in the best manner possible,
allowing the people completG freedom to decide on their future. All the other
territories should tollow that example. Clearly, all colonies should be able to
become independent if they so desired and to exert pressure on the administ~ring

Powers to that endl at the same time, all voices must be heard, including those
that did not favour a change in status.

37. It was to be hoped, of course, lhat the remaining non-~elf-governing

territories would a~hieve independence before the end of the century, but
independence should not bring with it povorty, famine and displacement. In that
respect, it was worth noting the spirit of co-operation demonstrated by those
administering Powers which provided information on c0nditions in the territories,
as required by the Charter. For its independence to be economic and social as wp 1 1
as political, a new nation needed economic assistance, partIcularly from the
industrialized nations. The urge to 3weep away all vestiges of colonialism felt by
a people which had been colonized was understandable, but it should also be
realized that foreign interests wore not always self-serving and unscrupulous, and
that their presence sometimes assisted the host country's development. That was
true of cortain tr~nsnational corporations, whose activities merely required a
certain amount of regulation. In that connect.ion, the United Nations Centre on
Transnational Corporations WdS to be commanded for doing a qreat deal to ensure
that the operations of those corporations did not have negative effects on the host
countI"i(HI hut, on Lho cuntrary, promot.ed their- economic and social develoE-ment.
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Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.4/44/SR.14
En91hh
P8rJe 10

38. Mu_IMAAI (Egypt) said that the greatest successes of the United Natio'1s had
been achieved in the sphere of decoloni~ation, so much so that the map of the world
had been entirely changed. The Non-Aligned Movement, of which Egypt had been one
of the founders, had also played an appreciable role in making world public opinion
alive to the importance of decolonization and in working concretely towards its
~chievement. The task was, however, not yet completed, and the United Nations, as
the conscience of the world, was called upon to assume its responsibilities towards
peopleR sttll deprived of the right to freedom and independence. In its resolution
845 (IX) the General Assembly had spelt out one of the aspects of that
responsibility by inviting Member States to otter to the inhabitants of
Non-Selt-Governing Territories educational facilities which would enable them to
pr_pare fot independence. Egypt, for its part, offered grants for stud~' and
training in various fields to inhabitants of Non-Self-Governing Territcries or of
newly independent countries, and had also instituted new technical co-operation
funds operating on a bilateral level. It was to be hoped that the present economic
conditions would not prevent a growing number of countries from also providing
assistance. His delegation wished to express its satisfaction with the efforts
made by the Advisory Committee on the United Nations Educational and Training
Programme for Southern Africa, a programme which should be given (inancial support
And should strengthen its co-operation with various United Nations bodies. The
latter, in turn, should achieve better co-ordination of their activities and should
expand and diversify their efforts on behalf of the peoples of Non-Self-Governing
Territories with a view to accelerating their independence.

39. His delegation had noted with interest the report on Western Sahara prepared
by the Secretbry-General (A/44/634) and the Secretary-Gen~ral's observations on
that question in his report on the work of the Organization (A/44/l). Egypt, which
currently held the Chair of the Organization of African Unity, associated itself
fully with the efforts made by th~ Secretary-General in his mission of good
offices. The parties to the conflict should show the necessary flexibility and
political will needed in order to arrive at an early agreement. His country hoped
that the draCt r~solution to be submitted by the Committee to the General Assembly
would reproduce tho terms of the consensus text adopted at the Meeting of Heads of
State or Governmont of the Non-Aligned Countries held in Belgrade in September 1989,
a text which reflected the spirit of concord and co-operation prevailing at presont
in the Arab Maghreb. Such a resolution would certainly contribute to the success
of the meuiation efforts now taking place.

40. Mr.. __ MD'AU (Kenya) said that his country, which itself was a product of the
decolonization process, still rllmembered the sufferings assocIated with colonialism
and therefore supported the aspirations of peoples still under foreign dumination.
With regard to Namibia, it therefore welcomed the implementation of Security
Council resolution 435 (1978) and commended the efforts of the Secretary-General.
The international community should, however, be more vigilant than ever in vinw o[
South Africa's non-compliance with the key provisions of the United Nations
settlement plan. South ACrica would do everything within its power to interfero
with the transition process and turn it to its own advantage and would shift tho
blame onto UN'.rAG and SWAPO.
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(Mr. Mitau, Kenya)

41. With regard to Western Sahara, Kenya welcomed the mediation efforts of the
Secretary-General and of. the Chairman of OAU. As Morocco and the Frente POLISARIO
had accepted the peace plan in principle it was to be hoped that they would both
continue to co-operate and that the r~ferendum on self-determination could soon be
held.

42. Mr. aQUMA (Congo) said that, within the framework of the implementation of the
Charter of the United Nations, the adoption of the Declaration on the Granting of
Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples represented an important l~ndmark in
contemporary history. The Declaration had enabled the United Nations to take
decisive action which had led to the tripling of the number of Member States. More
than 80 million persons who had once been under foreign domination today enjoyed
fully their right to independence. Those very real successes were the result of
struggles waged by the colonial peoples themselves as well as of the extraordinary
awakening of minds caused by the Charter of the United Nations. The adoption, in
1960, of the Declarat~on on the ~ranting of Independence to Colonial Countries and
Peoples had been supplemented by the creation of the Special Committee of 24, an
instrument designed to assist the General Assembly in the Declaration's
implementation.

43. With regard to the question of Namibia, his delegation was pleasod that the
long-deferred process of impldmentation of Security Council resolution 435 (1978)
containing the United Nations plan for the independence of Namibia, had now begun
in &arnest. The plan shold be implemented in full, in conformity with the ti~etable

drawn up by the Security Council, and South Africa should remove all serious
obstacles to its implementation. It was, for example, unacceptable and, to be
condemned that Koevoet, the death squad of the South-West African Police (SWAPOL),
should still be pursuing its activities in Namibia. The maintenance of restrictive
and discriminatory laws in Lhe territory and the threats directed agoinst SWAPO
militants and sympathizers were amonq the obstacles to the Plan's implem~ntation

refel'red to by the Secretary-General in his report of 6 October 1989 (S/20883).
The Security Council should assume its responsibilities in that respect and should
exercise its authority so as to quarantee the implementation of the United Natlons
plan. In South Africa itself, the situation was deteriorating1 the racist regime
was still in power and was pursuing its odious practices of ~~~Lthv~. His
delegatio~ wished to reaffirm that ~~b~tg could not be reformed but must be
completely dismantled.

44. With regard to Western Sahara, his delegation welcomed and supported the
mediation efforts being made by the Secretary-General of the United Nations and the
current Chairman of OAU to arrive at a political solution. The international
community could only be encouraged by the fact that the parties to the conflict had
a9re~d in principle to a peace plan jointly proposed by the United Nations and OAU,
the dialogue on the question should be maintained. with regard to the question of
New Caledonia, his delegation waA happy to not9 the constructive measures which
continued to be taken in co-operation with all sectors of the population in order
to promote the Territory's political, economic and social development. It was to
be hoped that those measures, as well as others, would make New Caledonia's
peaceful development towards self-determination irreversible.

I • ••
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~~. On the subject of the small dependent territories, his delegation took the
view that the administering Powers should respect the wishes of the peoples of
those territories and their right to self-determination. The administering Powers
should endeavour to build diversified and self-reliant economies in those
territories, raise the &tandard ot living ot the populations and promote
educational proCilrammvs. Unfortunately, the reality was hardly encouraging, in
particular for certain territories situated in the Pacific, the Caribbean and the
Indian Ocean which continued to form the subject of serious controversy. The
credibility of the United Nations was seriously at risk so long as all peoples had
not been freed from all forms of foreign domination. His country and its people
remained dedicated to the ideals of justice and liberty, as
President Oenis Sas sou Nguesso had told the IVth Regular Congress of the Congolese
Labour Party, "the Congolese people considered itself united by a common destiny
with all lhr-se anywhere in the world engaged in any form of struggle for a new
humanity".

46. Mr. ORTIZ (Bolivia) said that his country resolutely supported the just and
noble cause of oppressed peoples struggling for observance of their fundamental
individual and coll~ctive rights and of their right to self-determination and
independence. It also reiterated its confidence in the United Nations, which
remained the best chance for peoples to secure justice, peace and freedom. It was
evident from the discus~ions and the documents submitted to the Committee that the
Ciloneral situation with regard to decolonization had improved by comparison with
previous years. The favourable situation should be further improved by
administering Powers showing greater understanding and co-operating more actively
in developing and protecting the economies and natural resources of
Non-Self-Governing Territories for the benefit of the local popUlation. The birth
of a new State in Namibia wa~ a striking example of the favourable course of events
and of the role of the United Nations in the decolonization process, as well as
being a symbol for those poop1es still struggling for their freedom and
independence. However, the ro~d still to be travelled before Namibia became
independent was not without its dangers and obstacles, the implementation of
Security Council resolution 435 (1978) was encountering serious difficulties due to
South Africa's refusal to undertake all the obligations imposed on it by the
resolution.

47. In its communique of 12 October, the Co-ordinating Bureau of the Movement of
Non-Aligned Countries had declared itself deeply concerned by the situation created
by South Africa in Namibia. It had stated that South Africa was continuing to
pursue its policy of intimidating the Namibian population, and that was preventing
the normal evolution of the activities necessary for holding the elections in
November. It was therefore imperative that the United Nations and the
international community should redouble their efforts to ensure the full
implementation of the United Nations Plan for the independence of Namibia. The
United Nations, having assumed direct international responsibility in the Territory
of Namibia, was obliged not only to ~'.\~ervise the holdiug of free, fair and
democratic elections but also to ensure the viability of the new Namibian Stato in
a cli~.~~~ of peace and security. Despite all the obstacles, Bolivia hoped that the
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transitiQn process would end in success and the establishment Qf an independent,
sovereign State of Namibia.

48, In South Africa itself, the situation remained intolerable because of the
institutionalized practice of apartheid. BQlivia reiterated its violent Qpposition
to the pQlicy of AQAItheid and its solidarity with the courageous, authentic people
of South Africa. It was convinced that the world would eoon witness the final
eradicatiQn Qf aparth.id in SQuth African territQry. His delegation wholly
supported the efforts undertaken by the Secretary-General Qf tbe United Nations and
the Chairman of OAU to find a political solutiQn tQ the question Qf Western Sahara
in conformity with the place plan proposed by the two organizations. It hoped that
their mediation would make possible the Gpeedy establishment of the conditions
necesaary for holding a ref.rendum Qn Lhe self-determination of the people of
Western Sahara.

49. Despite the positive developments, the continued existence of cQlonialism
remained & seriQus concern for the United Nationsl hi. delegatiQn ther.fQr.
r,iterated its suppQrt for the effQrts undertaken by the Committee of 24, and for
the Secretary-General's activities aimed at achieving a peaceful solutiQn tQ the
questions that remained on the Fourth Committee's agen~a. It was also apprQpriate
to emphasize the importance of the United Nations Educational and Training Programme
for Southern Africa. In that connectiQn, his delegatiQn wishQd to become a spQnsQr
of the draft resolution on the Programme submitted under agonda it~m 119. Lastly,
hi. delegatiQn reiterated its solidarity with and support for the colonial people~

struggling fQr freedom and independence, in particular the peoples of South Africa,
Namibia and Western Sahara.

so. Mr, SA~ (Afghanistan) said that his country, as a sponsor of the draft
resQlutiQn Qn Western Sahara, welcomed recent positive developments in
international relations, including thQse affecting Western Sahara. The evolution
Qf the latter question was mainly due~o the effects of Security Council resolution
621 (1988), resQlution AHG/Res.104 (XIX) of the Organization of African Unity and
the political declaration adopted by the Ninth Conference Qf Heads Qf State or
Government Qf the NQn-Aligned Countries in Belgrade. However, the importance Qf
the role of the legitimate struggle waged by the people of Western Sahara should
not be Qverlooked. His delegation welcomed the hQlding of direct negotiatlQns
between the parties concerned early in 1989. The continuation of direct contacts
would cQntribute tQ the scrupulous Qbservance of the cease-fire ~nd would pave the
way for a referendum that would enabl~ the Saharan people to express their will
without outside interference.

51. Afghanistan reiterated i.ts support fQr the effective efforts undertaken by the
Secretary-General of the United Nations and the Chairman Qf OAU aimed at prQmQting
a just and viable solution to the question in conformity with General Assembly
res~lution 1514 (XV) and the relevant General Assembly resolutions Qn Western
Sahara. His delegation particularly appreciated the initiatives by the
Secretary-General and the Chairman of OAU that had ended in the conclusion of an
agreement in Geneva on 30 August 1988. Notwithstanding all those positive
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developments, a final settlement had not been achieved and the question continued
to pose a serious threat to peace, security and $tability in the region. His
delegation believed that the problem of Western Sahara could only be solved through
the more flexible application of the following principles I seeking a solution to
the problem by political, not military m~ansl establishing all necessary conditions
for the United Nationo and OAU to organize, supervise and facilitate the holding of
a free and fair referenduml and supporting the Saharan people so that they could
decide their political status and pursue their economic, so~ial and CUltural
development in a peaceful climate. Afghanistan firmly supported the Saharan people
and their internationally reco9ni~ed Government, the Saharan Arab Democrat~c

RepUblic, in their just struggle for self-determination and independence.

52. Mr~BROWN (Panama) said that the Declaration on the Granting of Independence
to Colonial Countries and Peoples was one of the most important contributions of
the United Nations to developing the notion of the right of peoples to
self-determination and was obvious proof of the international community's will to
eradicate every form of colonialism. General Assembly resolution 1514 (XV) had
become one of the basic instruments of intQrnational law and had laid the
foundation for the struggle of several national liberation mov~mentl to achieve
independence.

53. With regard to the question of Namibia, his delegation was disturbed by the
obstructionist attitude that the South African authorities were continuing to adopt
in opposing implementation of the plan for the independence of the territory. ThA
South African Government was still not observing certain provisions of Security
Council resolutions 435 (1978) and 632 (1989) by refusing to disband the
paramilitary forces, the commando units and the command structures that had been
deployed in the Territory since the beginning of the transition proce~s and had
become the main factors in intimidating, repressing and terrorizing the Namibian
people. With the holding of elections in Namibia only a few days away, the South
African Government's attitude called not only for strong condemnation by the
international community, but also for the adoption of immediate measures by the
Security Council. In that connection, his delegation supporteu the measures
proposed by the Co-ordinating Bureau of the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries in
its communique on the situation in Namibia published in Now York on
12 October 1989. It also welcomed the efforts undertaken by the Group of 18 on
Namibia with a view to the adoption of immediate measures to correct the dangerous
irregularities affecting the transition process.

54. Since 1975 the Saharan people had been subjected to a col~nial invasion which
prevented them from exercising their right to self-determinltiOIl. Through their
struggle, tha Saharan people had demonstrated their will to lay the foundations for
a free, democratic, independent and sovereign society. Panama remained convinced
that the rapid decolonizaton of that territory could be achieved only on the basis
of direct and sincere negotiations betwe~n the parties. The legal framework for a
peaceful settlement of the conflict had been set cut clearJy in General Assembly
resolution 40/50 and in OAU re301utian AHG/Res.104 (XIX), which enjoyed the full
support of the interna:ional community, His delegation welcomed the efforts made
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personally by the Secretary-General to resolve that colonial conflict and hoped
that Morocco would respect its commitments under the settlement pl~n agreed upon
with the Frente POLISARIO and thus facilitate the task of the technical commission
responsible for studying and proposing formulas for the implementation of that
plan. Within the framework of the decolonization process, Panama was aware of tha
fundamental importance of the colonial question of Puerto Rico to the independence
and integral unity of the countries of Latin America and the Caribbean.

SS. Mr. RUSSEL (United States of America), speaking on a point of order, said that
under resolution 748 (VIII), Puerto Rico was no longer on the United Nations list
of Non-Self-Governing TGrritories. Furthermore, the Office of Legal Affairs had
endorsed that decision at the thirty-fourth session of the General Assembly in an
opinion to the effect that the Committee was not competent to examine the question
of Puerto Rico. In 1982, the General Assembly had adopted by a vote the
recommendation of the Office that the question of Puerto Rico should not be placed
on the agenda. For those reasons, Puerto Rico was not represented a~ the United
Nations and the United States considered that the reference to that q~estion

constituted a refusal to accept the decision of the General Assembly, the opinion
of the Office of Legal Affairs and the freely expressed wishes of the Puerto Rican
people.

56. Mx. BROWN (Panama) said that despite the point raised by the United States,
Panama continued to consider that the question of Puerto Rico was an ~ntegral part
of the decolonization of Latin Am~rica. In that connection, Panama shared the view
expressed by the Ministers for Foreign Affalrs of the Non-Aligned Countries in the
Political Declaration of the Ministerial Meeting of the Co-ordinating Bureau held
at Harare in May 1989, reaffirming that Puerto Rico was an integral part of Latin
America and the Caribbean by reason of its historical, cultural and ~eoqraphical

ties and reiter~ting their support for the inalienable right of the Puerto Riu8ti
people to self-determination and independence in accordance with General Assembly
resolution 1514 (XV). The Ministers had also said that before any consultation on
the political status of Puerto Rico was or~anized, it was necessary to create
conditions guaranteeing the exercise of the right of the Puerto Rican people to
self-determination and independence without coercion or pressure and that,
consequently, any consultation should take place within the framework of the full
d~plic8tion of the guarantees provided for by international law and the resolutions
of the United Nations.

57. The sit~ntion of colonial subordin~tion imposed on the Puerto Rican people by
the United States was, under the Charter on decolonization, a violation of the
fundamental human rights of that people, which was contrary to the Charter of the
United Nations and a threat to internati~n8l peace and security.

58. With regard to New Caledonia, his delegation reiterated its support for the
right of the people of that Territory to self-determination, in accordance with the
resolutions adopted by the General Assembly and the Special Committee of 24.
Panama, which had itself waged a lengthy struggle to establish its national
independence and sovereignty, understood and supported the struggles of other
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peoples to decide their own destiny. The proclamation of the Internation~l Decade
for the Eradication of Colonialism (1990-2000) in General Assembly resolution
43/47, which had been adopted by the vast majority of countries in the world with
the exception of the United States, highlighted the policy of intervention and
aggression of the United States and its plans to carry out aRsassinations and acts
of terrorism. Faced with that new colonial pOlicy in Latin America, Panama would
continue its struggle to reaffirm its sovereignty and to complete the
decolonization process. with the firm support of all countries which upheld peace
and legal equality among nations.

59. Mrs. KING-ROUSStAU (Trinidad and Tobago) said that in order to take full
advantage of the improvement in the international political climate and the renewed
faith in the Organization, the international community should davote the new decade
to the search for innovative and realistic approaches to the problems afflicting
the remaining dependent Territories and to the consolidation of the progress
achieved in the field of decolonization by ensuring the systematic and diligent
implemen~ation of the various relevant resolutions. The proclamation, in 1990, of
the International Decade for the Eradication of Colonialism, which would coincide
with the thirtieth anniversary of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence
to Colonial Countries and Peoples, should provide an opportunity to tackle that new
phase in the decoloni~ation process with freshness and enthusiasm.

60. With regard to th~ q"~stion of Namibia, \~lch was currently the most
potentially explosive task, measures should be adopted to oblige South Africa to
comply with the United Nations settlement plan and to support fully the action of
the Secretary-General in order to ensure that all the activities relating to the
electoral process and the various transitional staqes to independence took place as
planned.

61. It was to be hoped that the draft Plan of Action for the Inter~otional Decade
for the Eradication of Colonialism would place SUfficient emphasis On the special
needs and problems of the small-island Non-Self-Governing Territories and that the
specific measures set forth by the General Assembly in its resolution 43/189 would
be applied to those countries, failing which their economic viability and,
consequently, their opportunities for independence, would be compromised. The
facilitating role which UNCTAD was called upon to play in that regard was all th~

mor~ crucial at the current stage, since some of those Territories had recently
been devastated by a hurricane. Therefore. the draft resolutions which the
Committee was to submit to the General Assembly should be updated in order to refer
to the tragic losses suffered, in particular in MontserraL, the British Virgin
Islands and the United States Virgin Islands and the desperate needs of the
afflicted peoples.
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